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Rick McVey                            
Steve Oestreicher              

 

 
The Board of Commissioners for the County of Caswell, North Carolina, met in regular 

session on Monday, August 2, 2021, at 9:00 am in the Historic Courthouse. 
 

WELCOME: 
Chairman Owen called the meeting to order and paused for a moment of Silent Prayer. 

Then the Board of Commissioners and all the guests in attendance recited the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS: 
The following individuals appeared before the Board to make public comments: 
 

Randy Poole of 596 Jones Rd in Pelham. He wanted to revisit the redesign of the square. There 
were many comments made at the last meeting about the legal aspects of the redesign and the cost. 
If you go to surrounding areas, you won’t find a more attractive courthouse or square. So, what is 
the Board trying to achieve by redesigning the square? To enhance the square, there is a small 
monument to honor a pioneer in education. That is N.L. Dillard, so add a statue of him to the 
square.   
 
Herb Hickman of Caswell County. During the last meeting he listened for over two hours to 
comments from concerned residents. Slaves in America were considered property not people. 
Early in the 17th century, a Dutch ship loaded with African slaves landed in Jamestown, VA which 
was determined to be the start of slavery in America. Between 1774 and 1804, all northern states 
abolished slavery, but it remained vital in the South. The South reached a breaking point in 1860 
when Abraham Lincoln was elected president. Within 3 months, 7 states seceded from the Union 
to form the Confederate States. The Confederate constitution read as follows: Our new government 
is founded upon the great truth that the Negro is not equal to the white man; that slavery 
subordination to the superior race is his natural and normal condition. Slavery was the basis for 
white supremacy and control. That is what the war monuments represent today. Before this 
meeting started, we all stood and recited the pledge of allegiance. The last sentence states “with 
liberty and justice for all”. Displaying these confederate statues, monuments, and flags with their 
offensive and racist undertones will never bring America closer together. The NC General Statue 
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100-2.1(c) (3) gives you the authority to relocate the statues and monuments from public taxpayer 
funded land.  
Sharon Hickman of Caswell County. The South chose to secede from the Union. They created 
their own country complete with President, flag, and Constitution. One who participates in war 
against their own native country is considered a traitor or treason. Laws were enacted to keep us 
in servitude, restricted our voting laws, limited where we worked, and how we got to work. Fast 
forward to today. Things have gotten better, but there are still much to do. Why are you still holding 
on to these antiquated reminders? She knows what racism feels like. Why should she feel sorry or 
sad for that Confederate soldier? It was nothing done for us. They rewrote history books omitting 
what they didn’t like and added what they wanted to, hidden under Jim Crow Law and white sheets. 
We are supposed to be a progressive nation. Show us that you can learn from your mistakes. If you 
want to keep honoring this soldier, put it on private property.  
Thomas Wright of 559 George Russell Rd in Yanceyville. He came to disapprove before the 
Board approves the July 19, 2021 Regular Meeting minutes. He don’t want those minutes 
approved. Mr. Wright gave the Commissioners packets, but the whole story is turned around. In 
the minutes, dates are changed and none of what is being said here is normal. He wants to know 
how the dates changed from the 28th of November to the 28th of October. You put a story out there 
and left it out there for 2-3 weeks. Now you changed the story. The July 19th Regular Meeting 
minutes are a whole different story. Do not approve those July 19th minutes until you know what 
happened.  
Charles Blackwell of 490 Wall Street in Yanceyville. In early 1865 as the Civil War waged on, 
Abraham Lincoln in his second inaugural address made the following statements: “Fondly do we 
hope ~ fervently do we pray ~ that this mighty scourge of war may speedily pass away. Yet, if God 
wills that it continue until all the wealth piled by the bondsman's two hundred and fifty years of 
unrequited toil shall be sunk and until every drop of blood drawn with the lash shall be paid by 
another drawn with the sword as was said three thousand years ago so still it must be said 'the 
judgments of the Lord are true and righteous altogether.'” Yet 156 years later there are those 
amongst us that that continue to exist in a time warp. Refusing to accept the fact all men are created 
equal. It pains me that so many of my fellow citizens will repeat the Pledge of Allegiance, but by 
their actions disrespect the descendants of former slaves by advocating ideas and systems that are 
inconsistent to liberty and justice for all. So, to answer the question don’t we have better things to 
spend money on than the redesign of the Yanceyville Square. No, spending money on a project to 
redesign the square will enhance opportunities for future economic development. We respect 
descendants of the Confederate soldiers and understand they want to honor their heritage. Their 
dead joined the thousands of Union soldiers who died on the battle fields as the war was fought to 
preserve slavery. That tremendous loss of lives does not diminish the fact that slavery was a 
morally unacceptable institution. No taking the statue down will not end systemic racism. That can 
only happen when people’s minds and hearts are changed. However, it can start a healing process. 
We can only hope and pray that the moral conscious of your leadership will result in the decision 
to relocate all monuments and redesign the public square.     
Earnestine Hamlett of Caswell County. She wanted to thank the Board for their vote to continue 
moving forward with the redesign of the Town square. It is my hope that we can continue to move 
forward and fulfill our duties and obligations morally and legally. Our county motto is Preserving 
the past and embracing the future.  
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Ed Clarke of Danville VA. Have any of you heard of the Corwin 13th Amendment. This was a 
bill that they wanted to pass that tells the people in the southern states that if they will stay in the 
Union, they can keep their slaves. Wonder why that is never mentioned? Why is Thomas Day 
never mentioned as a black slave owner in Milton? If we are going to tear one set of monuments 
down, let’s tear them all down. Let’s not tear any of them down. Mr. Clarke’s great-great 
grandfather wont fool enough to march out in the middle of a battlefield for the sake of a slave. 
All the money you going to spend to get rid of one monument. Joseph Stalin would be so pleased. 
It was never a march for equality. It was a march for supremacy. If you can’t see it, you never will. 
That monument deserves to stay there. It’s been there that many years. All this holding hands, 
singing Kumbaya, and trying to be one; it will never happen. Let the monument stay. It deserves 
to be there. It tells a story that a lot of people are scared of. It exposes Lincoln for what he was 
doing. People better wake up; it’s getting just like the Soviet Union.   
Tony Lundy of Danville, VA. There was a vote in Virginia in 1861for Virginia to stay in the 
Union. At that point in time, North Carolina was going to follow Virginia to stay in the Union, 
slavery or not. A week later, Lincoln asked for 75,000 troops to march on the South. It was viewed 
as a highly unconstitutional, illegal act. A week or two later, Virginia had a vote to come out of 
the Union. The soldier outside is defending the state of North Carolina. That is a young soldier 
asked to fight, and he answered the call for NC. How can anyone dishonor that? That is an 
honorable statue out front, and Mr. Lundy is asking that you keep it.  

RECOGNITIONS: 
There were no recognitions from the Board. 

AGENDA: 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 

A motion was made by Commissioner McVey and seconded by Commissioner Jefferies and 
carried unanimously to approve the Consent Agenda. 
 
 
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA: 

a. June 7, 2021 Budget Meeting Minutes 
b. June 21, 2021 Regular Meeting Minutes 
c. July 19, 2021 Regular Meeting Minutes 
d. FY 2020-2021 Audit Contract 

 
Chairman Owen asked that we hold the July 19, 2021 minutes until amended. A motion was 
made by Commissioner Hall and seconded by Commissioner Jefferies and carried unanimously 
to approve the Consent Agenda. 
 

DISCUSSION ITEMS: 
Pelham Industrial Park Covenants: County Manager Miller presented the Covenants to the 
Board, and he highlighted a few sections that the Board may need to be aware of. In Section 2.04 
Definitions, Mr. Miller read the definition of association and by-laws. As of now, Mr. Miller has 
not been able to ascertain who are members of the association. We do know the landowners, but 
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the by-laws are not readily available. That is something we will continue to work on. Move down 
the page to Article III Permitted uses. The uses were read aloud, but here again the association is 
not crystal clear as of now. Then Mr. Miller continues reading the Article. County Manager Miller 
thinks it’s interesting because the development we have, with the casino coming to Danville, there 
is no mention of retail sales for this site. Rightly so since it was deemed an industrial park at the 
time. That is something the Board may want to look at going forward, i.e., a gas station. Next 
Section 5.02 Plan Approval required was read. As you read through the Article there are certain 
requirements. The Association is not readily available and have not met in 7 years. In Section 5.13 
Subdivision, it speaks of no owner being able to split a parcel and create additional parcels, except 
Caswell County. The proposal received a few weeks ago was for a group to buy 47 acres that 
planned to make several different business units out of it. Hearing that proposal, they would not 
be able to subdivide their parcel according to the restrictive governance. Article VI addresses 
Eligibility for voting rights. There are 2 types of memberships. Class A membership consists of 
owners of a lot and are entitled to 1 vote for each acre of the property owned. Class B membership 
consists of Caswell County, which shall be entitled to 3 votes for each acre owned. Section 6.04 
discusses the role of the Economic Developer, and the Board can read through this section at their 
discretion. There’s also restrictive governance that speaks to assessments that the association can 
make as they move through the process. These restrictive governances were made on the 4th day 
of September in 2002. In light of the development that the Board has coming potentially, the 
County Manager suggested that the Board look further into these restrictive governances. Maybe 
consider splitting out certain parcels from the Industrial Park. But at the very least engage a 
development firm to help the Board walk through the process. Chairman Owen asked how many 
Class A members we have. County Manager Miller said he knows of 3. Commissioner Dickerson 
asked if any consideration had been given to raising the price of land in the Industrial Park. County 
Manager Miller said it is advertised on the previous website for what the Board will consider. An 
individual can make any offer and that offer should come before the Board to consider. What the 
Board can do is say that they will not consider anything below X amount. That would give us the 
authority to reject any offer below that amount. We then have to go through an upset bid process 
when we sell property. That process may take weeks to go through. Attorney Ferrell said the Board 
always has the discretion to reject or accept any offer presented no matter what price is listed on 
the website. The idea is that you use a public process to generate the highest price for the property. 
The covenants are fairly generic. Before getting into the nuts and bolts of the language of the 
covenants, the Board needs to have a vision for the park. Use the covenants to help facilitate the 
ultimate plan that you have for the park. Perhaps this was just an opportunity you had 20 years ago 
to designate some area for a future development, but now you’re seeing that come to fruition. The 
idea is to find out what the highest and best uses of this park and then you can build the covenants 
and revisions around what you see. The Providence Development Group, which made the offer for 
the 47 acres, has reiterated that they are still interested in the property. Commissioner Hall said 
whether we use a consultant, firm, or group, we should look at what we want to do in 2021-2022 
with the park. 2002 is a long time ago and things have changed. Chairman Owen asked if the Board 
wanted to form a committee to begin that process or have the County Manager take the lead on it. 
Commissioner Hall said he is not sure what will be the best use of the commissioners’ time, but 
Mr. Hall thinks the County Manager and/or the Economic Developer should take the lead on this. 
Chairman Owen asked the County Manager to take a look at that and let the Board know if it will 
be best done internally or if a group or firm is needed.  
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ACTION ITEMS: 
SOLID WASTE EQUIPMENT: 
The Commissioners have in your agenda packet a breakdown of options for Solid Waste. As we 
spoke about last time, to repair the loader in Solid Waste it’s going to cost about $35,000. There 
are signs of additional problems that will not be solved by this repair. There are some problems 
with the turntable, but this repair will only unseize the engine. Last time that occurred we ended 
up paying $31,000-32,000. The options include repairing the equipment outright, purchasing a 
new Hyundai WH210 Wheel Loader, and 4 leasing options. There are 2 standard lease options and 
2 lease options with a $1 buyout at the end of the lease. There is an extra warranty provision for 
about $10,000 if we were to move toward ownership. There is also an additional option of 
purchasing a 2019 B loader for $195,000. The log loader will be unable to move around the yard 
as easily as the wheeled loaders. Commissioner Dickerson said that is a lot of money. Have we 
looked at options to buy used equipment? Commissioner Dickerson spoke with a dealer in South 
Boston, Milam Equipment, and if we give them the specs we are looking for, they will locate 
something that will be sufficient. County Manager Miller said we have looked at several options 
of used equipment. The problem we have encountered when looking at used equipment is our 
equipment requires a certain reach, and a lot of the equipment we looked at wasn’t capable of the 
reach that we needed to push the trash back up to the dumpster. Age and the overall condition of 
the equipment has been issues as well. Commissioner Dickerson asked how many hours in a given 
year do we put on that equipment. A.J. Fuqua, Solid Waste Director said anywhere from 1000-
1500 hours. Commissioner Dickerson asked if it is fair to say that 10,000 hours is the life of the 
piece of equipment. A.J. Fuqua replied that depends on the maintenance plan and other variables 
in that. County Manager Miller said A.J. Fuqua is only here to answer questions. The Board has 
been provided all the documentation for the different leasing options with the specs on the 
equipment, which was included in your agenda packet. We are fine going out to get pricing for 
used equipment if that is the pleasure of the Board. A.J. Fuqua said he has talked with multiple 
dealers in North Carolina and Virginia. Mr. Fuqua did find a piece of used equipment that was 
$120,000, but it had a lot of electrical issues. It does have the reach, but it comes with problems 
like the one we have, which was purchased used. Commissioner Dickerson then said he was trying 
to be a good steward of the tax money. It would be due diligence on the Board’s part to reach out 
to the dealer in South Boston to see if they can locate whatever we need. If they can locate a piece 
of equipment that fits the bill, we save some money. If they can’t then we move forward with 
looking at new equipment. County Manager Miller said we are happy to reach out to any vendor 
that the Board thinks may be helpful, but to reiterate that operating without this piece of equipment 
does cause a lot of issues for our solid waste department. Currently we have not been able to find 
one to lease at a price we think is reasonable. They want to lease it for $15,000 a month. Trying to 
be a good steward of taxpayers’ money, the solid waste director and another staff member have 
taken it upon themselves to push the trash up with the equipment we have, which is an extremely 
burdensome process.  That is what they have been doing to save taxpayers $15,000. Chairman 
Owen asked how much moving do you do with that loader.  A.J. Fuqua said it is important for the 
cleanliness around the brush pile or if we need to go back to the outside of the path. We probably 
move it about 2-3 times a week. Chairman Owen said if we repair the loader, it will be $30,000, 
do you have any idea on the cost to repair the turntable. A.J. Fuqua said it would probably be 
$40,000-$45,000 because the machine would have to go away. Commissioner Hall said he had a 
couple of comments. What did we decide on the fee for solid waste? The fee for Solid Waste is 
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$113 per household, which was a dramatic increase from $60 to $113. Commissioner Hall then 
said he has been on the Board for several years and heard people talk about saving money by 
buying used equipment. Most of the used stuff the County has bought over the years that 
Commissioner Hall has been on the Board has been junk. We have put money in for repair after 
repair. What Commissioner Hall hopes this Board will do is to plan ahead. We reduced the fee one 
year to save people money, but never looked ahead to a savings fund to replace equipment. As 
soon as we finish the budget, the equipment dies. Now we have to start thinking ahead. We may 
have to buy some new equipment. We need to continue thinking not only for solid waste, but for 
all departments, equipment runs out. We ran into this same situation with air conditioning units 
and other things around the County. Each year we decide we want to save a dollar, but that is not 
the best way to go forward. Commissioner Oestreicher then asked if ARP will cover any of this. 
County Manager Miller said no, he was not aware of any provisions in ARP that would allow us 
to buy this kind of equipment with those funds. Chairman Owen asked if it is better for us to lease 
or buy the equipment straight out. County Manager Miller said that is a Board decision. If you 
lease, you end up spending $35,000 more over the term of the lease in interest fees. Spending 
$229,000 out of fund balance does two things. It reduces fund balance we have available for other 
things, and it supplants County tax dollars for what we identify as an enterprise fund, which from 
an accounting standpoint is not a good practice. The Enterprise fund should be self-sustaining just 
like any water system. The fees from Solid Waste should be able to run solid waste. We should 
not have to take tax dollars. Chairman Owen said we would expect Solid Waste to pay it back, and 
then suggested that we look at the used equipment and see what is out there and have the County 
Manager to report back to the Board. Chairman Owen also said he agrees with Commissioner Hall 
and buying used equipment, especially like this, is not the best route to go, but that may be what 
we end up having to do. If we decide to lease the equipment, we will need to consider how long 
we want to lease the equipment and how long we want the maintenance agreement to be. 
Commissioner Jefferies said at one time Solid Waste had funds available so that they could buy 
equipment, but we cut the fee to save taxpayers money. Chairman Owen said so we will bring this 
back. Commissioner Oestreicher asked what the lease lead time is. There is a 3-month lead time 
to get this equipment.  
 
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING REFINANCING OF DETENTION CENTER: 
The County of Caswell proposes to refinance capital costs of the design, construction, furnishing 
and equipping of a jail and related facilities in the County, located on a site owned by the County 
for overall debt service savings to the benefit of County, which Project was originally financed in 
2011. Caswell County proposes to finance the Project by the use of a County installment contract 
authorized under North Carolina General Statute 160A, Article 3, Section 20, in a total principal 
amount not to exceed $3,500,000. The Proposed Contract is necessary or expedient because it will 
provide substantial overall debt service savings to the benefit of Caswell County resulting from 
favorable interest rates and terms advantageous to the County currently available in the financial 
marketplace. The findings must be presented to the NC Local Government Commission (LGC) to 
go through the process for us to issue different debt. The money we receive will be used to pay off 
our current debt. Chairman Owen asked the County Manager to share with the Board the interest 
rate. Currently we have a bid that came in with 0.8% interest rate. Commissioner McVey said what 
is the current interest rate. Mr. Miller said we are currently paying 3.325%. Over a 6-year period 
that will result in a savings of about $120,000. Commissioner Oestreicher asked what the 
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difference in the terms of the loans are. County Manager Miller said there is no difference. We 
have about 6 years remaining on the loan. Attorney Ferrell said this is not the borrowing resolution. 
This resolution just authorizes moving forward, but additional resolutions will be brought back 
before you for the financing. County Manager Miller said another Public Hearing is required for 
this as well.   

A motion was made by Commissioner Hall, seconded by Commissioner Oestreicher, and 
carried unanimously to approve the resolution to refinance the Detention Center. 

SOLID WASTE ORDINANCE AMENDMENT: 
County Manager Miller said this is an amendment to the Solid Waste Ordinance making it a little 
more enforceable. There was some confusion when we used the word citizen as to what citizens 
we were talking about. Were we referring to all citizens of North Carolina or citizens of Caswell 
County? So, what we have done is gone through and put Caswell County citizens, Caswell 
County residents and Caswell County Convenience Center rather than leaving it generic as it was 
before. There are probably some other discussions the Board needs to have concerning fees and 
civil penalties. Fees are currently set at $500 per occurrence. There are other jurisdictions that 
have higher fees and higher civil penalties. That is a Board decision rather than a manager's 
decision. Commissioner Dickerson said when we met with the District Attorney, Sheriff, and the 
others, A.J. Fuqua as well, one of the things discussed on the heels of having to pay $300,000 
additional funds to Solid Waste entity for volumes of trash that ran up our tonnage in hock waste. 
One of the things the District Attorney purposed on was increasing the penalties. Commissioner 
Dickerson would like to see the penalties increased for out of area people. Anybody that doesn’t 
live in this county, plain and simple, should not be dumping trash in our facilities and our 
taxpayers having to pay that cost. Whatever kind of stiff penalties we can put, raise the fees, and 
stick it to them. Let the word get out that we are not going to take it anymore. Our citizens are 
toting a heavy enough bill as it is. Fees went from $60 to $113. Anything we can do to stop that 
burden from being placed on our people, Commissioner Dickerson is all for it. Mr. Dickerson 
asked for any input from the lawyer on what we legally can do to make it tough on these folks 
taking advantage of Caswell County. Attorney Ferrell said enforcement is the key. You can have 
whatever number of dollar amount penalties as you want, but you have to have some options for 
enforcement. There are various ways to do that. We can certainly build in safer penalties for 
violation of the ordinance. It is tricky when you are calling out residents of different states, but 
under the equal protection clause, you can add a penalty of violation that applies to folks coming 
out of county and violating provisions. So, we can certainly look at strengthening the penalty 
provisions. You need to determine how you monitor who’s coming in and who’s bringing what 
in, and you will need to be consistent with that. We can look at adding some additional penalties. 
Commissioner Dickerson said also it was discussed in trying to put the wording into the 
ordinance if someone dumped items in the dumpster and damaged it. It would be easy to get a 
civil judgement against them, but it’s not worth the paper it’s written on. If it could be worked in 
to where it’s part of the criminal conviction, thereby citizens will have to pay restitution, you got 
a whole lot better chance of the County collecting that money. Attorney Ferrell said yes, in any 
County Ordinance when you are looking at making it a criminal penalty for a violation which is 
generally a misdemeanor versus a civil penalty. What has more teat, a criminal process or a civil 
process? There are certainly some advantages to using the District Attorney and the power of the 
criminal court system to prosecute violations to the ordinances. The restitution may be something 
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brought out in the criminal process as well that might not be available. So, we can look at 
revision of penalties, both criminal and civil, if you would like for Attorney Ferrell to. 
Commissioner Dickerson said yes, he would. Chairman Owen asked County Manager Miller if 
he would bring a recommendation back to the Board for increasing the fee and any changes to 
the ordinance in order to do that. Most of the changes are just adding Caswell or Caswell 
County. Commissioner Oestreicher had a question for the County Attorney. If they are an out of 
state violator, what is the process or procedure for collecting that fine? What is the jurisdiction? 
Attorney Ferrell said if an out of state individual comes and dumps trash in Caswell County, that 
is a violation of our ordinance. They would be subject to civil penalty. So just because they don’t 
live here, because they came to Caswell County and availed themselves to the benefits of using 
our facility, we would have action in Caswell County. Civil penalty would be enforceable in 
Civil Court not Criminal Court. So, you bring a lawsuit in the same way you would enforce a 
civil penalty that was unpaid against a local resident. You would do the same thing, but you 
would be serving the process in whatever state the person comes from. Is it more difficult to 
locate or submit to the jurisdiction to enforce the penalty should they not pay it? Sure, it is. That 
is what Attorney Ferrell’s overall point was to stop people from using the facility in the first 
place. Monitoring or some way of enforcing who is coming in is key. An example is like in 
Chatham County, where you have to have a sticker on your car to come into their facilities. You 
receive the sticker in your tax bill. We should look at all available means to strengthen the 
ordinance, but at the end of the day, the most effective way to eliminate these is to have some 
sort of monitoring for torrents, the stream from coming in. After the fact, it is expensive and 
challenging. Commissioner Oestreicher asked does changing it into a criminal offense change it. 
Attorney Ferrell said he is glad the District Attorney has been engaged in the process. The 
District Attorney is the charging body, the only one that can enforce the criminal law after 
charges brought are levied by the Sheriff’s Office. If the District Attorney is willing to get 
involved and prosecute these cases when found, that certainly has a deterrent effect because the 
folks would be subject to criminal prosecution in NC. If they commit a crime in NC, no matter 
what it is, just like any person coming to NC would be should they commit a crime. Oestreicher 
said so changing it to a criminal offense would be stronger. Attorney Ferrell said it would help to 
do it either way, you may not have to do it exclusively. That may be something we need to look 
at. How the penalty differs for different circumstances. Because the District Attorney, it sounds 
like he is willing to get involved and prosecute some of these cases in some instances, but we 
shouldn’t want to rely solely on the District Attorney. If the county separately believed there was 
a reason to pursue some civil action. Commissioner Oestreicher said you could have it staged 
where we could have both. Attorney Ferrell said yes, trying to bring to bear the most significant 
penalties, criminal and civil, that we can in the circumstances and to the extent that we can have 
some flexibility in that process. It is better if the District Attorney can for some reason still have 
the option for civil penalties and then vice-versa. Chairman Owen said to the County Manager, 
the way we operate now, how can we beef up enforcement. County Manager Miller said there 
are several different methods. Currently we have 2 people working in Solid Waste and they can’t 
be at 10 different sites. Our enforcement will only be as good as our operators. Our operators are 
running stores or working jobs, and they don’t always have the ability to be there to stop and 
confront anyone they see, that they suspect is an out of towner. The County Manager felt 
Attorney Ferrell brought up a good point, some jurisdictions use stickers, but you have to have 
someone there to see the stickers. A lot of jurisdictions use county owned sites and that is one of 
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the recommendations, that the County move toward county owned sites. When we come back we 
will have several other options available. Commissioner Hall said as we move through the 
discussion, Mr. Hall feels it would be good to have a work session with the District Attorney and 
the Sheriff. We hear a lot of things, but we don’t hear any directives from them. Maybe they are 
overburdened or something. The other issue is maybe staff and the citizens can make some 
suggestions for monitoring. Mr. Hall said if he lived in Virginia and he comes over every 
Saturday to take grandma and aunt Susie’s garbage to the dump, is he violating some law or rule 
because he is being a good family member? We need to consider these things. We may have to 
go back to some kind of sticker or pass, but we need to think things through as we move forward. 
Chairman Owen said we may want to begin to think about a work session.  Commissioner 
Dickerson said we had a work session with the District Attorney, the Sheriff, the County 
Manager, and A.J. Fuqua. These issues were talked about in there. We were assured that the 
prosecuting office and Sheriff were in full cooperation with implementing the enforcement of 
this ordinance once it is worded where they could enforce it properly. They’re on board and we 
just needed to be able to get it polished as it needs to open up the court findings that we can put 
into it that will have the most effect to stop the illegal dumping. And to Mr. Hall’s comment the 
prosecutor says there is discretion in the law. Mr. Dickerson said he sees where Mr. Hall is going 
with that. If someone was cleaning out their grandma’s trash, we are not looking to nitpick and 
get someone who is actually dumping trash for a citizen in the county.  You have reports coming 
in from Cherry Grove people coming in from Alamance County, Semora coming in from Person, 
and you got them in Pelham coming in from Virginia. That’s adding a lot of cost to the people 
who pay taxes here and we need to do all we can to try and make sure we can stop it. Part of it 
was discussed that we would go into a Public Awareness Campaign once this ordinance is 
completed, and let the people know that there will be folks watching. There will be a concerted 
effort to do more than just put them on paper. Chairman Owen wanted to take action on the 
ordinance, but Commissioner Dickerson asked if we were going to get feedback from the 
Attorney on the fees. Attorney Ferrell said it may make sense to incorporate all of the changes at 
one time. Attorney Ferrell said the changes that have been proposed will not give the Board a leg 
up in enforcement. The Board can move forward with the changes tonight or you can hold until 
the next time when it comes back up. The Board will not need a Public Hearing. This is a general 
police power ordinance. Since you are missing a member today, if you approve it today, you will 
have to bring it back assuming you have a majority vote and bring it back within 30 days. 
Chairman Owen said if we have to bring it back regardless, let’s just hold off and bring it back 
for the whole package. Commissioner Hall asked what the whole package meant. Attorney 
Ferrell said what he understood you wanted to see was the enforcement provision reworded, to 
look at the penalties, and make sure we have the maximum enforcement permitted by the law in 
the civil and criminal context. If the District Attorney is going to be heavily involved, it may be 
helpful to ask the District Attorney if he sees any issues with the language or any other 
provisions that he would like strengthened to give it the best chance in court. So, we can reach 
out to the District Attorney and get some feedback there. Commissioner Hall said here again he 
feels the Board should have a work session with the District Attorney and the Sheriff. When you 
go back to this issue of subjective; it can mean anything. To Commissioner Hall it means in a 
sense that the District Attorney has the authority to discriminate if he/she feels like it’s 
appropriate. The Sheriff may or may not have the staff. The Board needs to hear that directly 
from him. In terms of penalties and fees, if we get a recommendation on some penalties and fees, 
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Mr. Hall wants time to think it through. To say you are going to charge someone $500 or $1000 
sounds good, but it may or may not work. It may not make good sense. Chairman Owen said 
let’s let the County Manager and the Attorney work on these items and bring recommendations 
back to the Board. We will have a work session just on this item. We can hear the 
recommendations, talk through them and at the following meeting make a decision.  
   

COUNTY MANAGER’S UPDATES: 
County Manager Miller had 1 update. Mr. Miller wanted to make the Board aware that we 

are moving forward with the salary study.  We have started that process and the Consultant will 
be meeting with Department Heads on August 9th at 1 pm. Employees will meet at 3 pm on August 
9th and again on August 10th at 1 pm and 3 pm.   

COMMISSIONER COMMENTS: 
Commissioner Oestreicher said included in the agenda packet was the proposal for the salary 
study. County Manager Miller said yes it was included. Commissioner Oestreicher then said he 
noticed in there that there is a compensation plan very similar to similar counties, jurisdictions, 
etc. He just wanted to be sure we understood the parameters of the comparisons and make sure it 
is specific. County Manager Miller said when we moved through this process, in the budget, this 
is one of the things Bryan Miller brought up that he thought would be important. The Board didn’t 
give him any direction on what criteria they wanted to see. So are there any criteria the Board 
wants to use i.e., like counties or surrounding counties. You may have a like county in western 
NC. The likelihood that an employee would leave here to work for that jurisdiction in western NC 
is not very likely, but an employee leaving here and going to Alamance County is a lot more likely. 
So, there are a lot of different ways you can look at it. If you are just going to pick certain 
jurisdictions. There’s a lot of different theories and ways that you can look at that and Mr. Miller 
is more than happy to pass along to the consultants any recommendations that the Board would 
have. What Mr. Miller don’t want to see is the consultant go through the process and then the 
Board say that’s the wrong set of criteria. You should have done something different. If the Board 
wants to provide us with some guidance moving into this, we are happy to take that and pass it 
along. Commissioner Oestreicher said the guidance he is hearing is that that’s what we are paying 
the consultant to do. To come with things from their experience and what their expertise would 
suggest are proper and comparable. It’s like selecting a real estate agent in that you find someone 
comparable in selling your home. Mr. Oestreicher would suggest that, looking at this Board, he 
feels no one would feel like they are an expert at salary. Mr. Oestreicher would suggest that the 
people we have selected to do this study are better at this than the Board. So as the very first step 
in this process maybe we need to hear back from the consultants, as to what their criteria are for 
selecting counties and what their recommendations would be. The second part of what we asked 
them to do is the time and grade aspect of the salary plan. Mr. Oestreicher don’t see that specifically 
mentioned in there. Is that his misreading of it? County Manager Miller said we currently have the 
time and grade plan. So, what the consultants have said is that they would help us to adapt and 
give us recommendations to our current time and grade salary plan. Commissioner Oestreicher 
said he just didn’t see that in the plan and wanted to make sure that was in there. County Manager 
Miller will talk with the consultants about that.      
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Commissioner Jefferies commented on the junk yard on Jack Pointer Road. He has received 
several calls about the lawnmowers there, and Mr. Jefferies feels something needs to be done about 
it. Chairman Owen asked County Manager Miller to relay that to the County Planner so he can 
ride out to look at it.   
 
Commissioner Hall wanted to comment on the Delta variant, so he will keep his comment short. 
Commissioner Hall feels that we need to consider adding precautions for our employees and our 
citizens.  
 
Chairman Owen then asked if we had the meeting on Cycle NC. Commissioner Hall said yes and 
asked that the County Manager give an update. County Manager Miller said we had a meeting on 
Cycle NC coming through Caswell County and using Yanceyville as one of their stops. We had 
numerous departments represented and Commissioner Hall was part of that group. We discussed 
the way we wanted to approach food venders at the site. We discussed signage on the routes. We 
will have future meetings as it gets closer. Chairman Owen asked how many cyclists do you think 
we will have come through roughly. Commissioner Hall said he don’t know and hasn’t contacted 
the representative yet. If they are going to make this the full route, we may be looking at 1000-
1500 cyclists if the variant doesn’t change that. If it is an off-shoot route, there may be about 300-
400 cyclists. There was a lot of discussion about preparing for the ride, and that was one of the 
questions the officers and EMS asked, and we will try to get that answered. Commissioner 
Oestreicher asked about the date of Cycle NC. That will be October 5th on a Tuesday.   
 

ANNOUNCEMENTS AND UPCOMING EVENTS: 
● The Art’s Council is still having their 2nd Saturday from 10 am-2 pm. Merchants and the 

Maude Gatewood Museum are open.  
● First Friday in the Town of Yanceyville is this Friday. 
● Hoe Down on Saturday, September 25, 2021 

 
Jennifer Eastwood, Health Director Update: 
 Jennifer Eastwood gave a quick Covid update. We have had a bit of a lull, but in the past 2 weeks 
our cases are starting to uptick. Since last Friday, we have had 37 cases come in. It’s not as high 
as it was during the peak, during January and March, but it is an area of concern for us. Mrs. 
Eastwood wanted to give you an update on the mitigation strategy that we have implemented and 
what we are working with the State on. As far as testing, we are still working with an outside 
vendor to do testing. It was a vendor provided by the State, which is OptumServe. They have a 
location at the Health Department, but we have moved them inside. Through the winter and in 
the spring, weather was a problem with them. They were very unreliable and not open more than 
they were open, which presented a problem for people who needed to be tested. So, we have 
moved them inside our building, and so far, that is working out a lot better. They have also added 
a rapid test to the services that they provide. We also had a testing site at the Pelham Community 
Center. That has since closed because we thought the State contract was ending in June and that 
is the information we gave the Pelham Community Center. They began to plan things during the 
day, so they needed their facility.  We do appreciate them allowing us to use the building as long 
as they did. We are talking about the possibility, with our numbers going up, of opening another 
site somewhere. As far as contact tracing, we also continue to use an outside vendor which is 
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provided for us by the State. When people ask questions about contact tracing our staff is not 
doing that inhouse. We contract that out through Community Care NC. We do have access to that 
information through their portal, but we may not readily have numbers and facts about certain 
cases available to us when people ask questions. A lot of the questions we are getting asked right 
now are about the number of cases that are vaccinated versus unvaccinated. That’s where this 
contact tracing comes in. Those are questions CCNC are asking. We get that information from 
them, but it takes a little bit of time or a delay in the information. If we were doing it ourselves, 
we would have that more readily available. As far as vaccination we have 9328, who have had at 
least one dose of vaccine and that’s 41% of our population. 8546 are fully vaccinated, and that is 
about 38% of our population. When we are looking at our numbers, according to the State 
epidemiologist, last week the State Public Health Lab is sequencing virus specimens. About 80% 
of them last week were Delta. That was expected to go up and reach 100% by this week or next 
week. About 99% of the cases were unvaccinated individuals. There is only a 1% rate right now 
of vaccine breakthrough in NC. We have a couple of cases in Caswell County, but most of our 
cases are unvaccinated individuals. So, we will continue to vaccinate, North Village and Caswell 
Family Medical Center will continue their vaccination efforts. The Health Department will 
participate in the Summer Cash Card program through the State, where we will offer $25 cash 
cards to those who receive their first dose of vaccine during the month of August. We will also 
give a $25 cash card to anyone who dries someone to get their first dose of the vaccine. Mrs. 
Eastwood wanted to encourage the Board and citizens to pay attention to when we are doing these 
clinics. Information will be posted on the Health Department’s website and Facebook page. WE 
will participate in the American Legion’s ride for Colby Richmond which will be this coming 
Saturday. We will be there giving out vaccines. We also plan to be at the Courthouse on the 11th, 
Court Day to give vaccines, and we have our normally scheduled vaccine clinics. Aside from that 
what citizens can do since we are considered a red county now is to reconsider masking indoors, 
whether you are vaccinated or not, and then continue to practice the 3 W’s. One thing that we 
have noticed is that respiratory illnesses have increased overall since we have been unmasking, 
and RSV, which is particularly hard on babies and young children. So, continue to practice social 
distancing and hand hygiene. Commissioner Hall asked which test is most accurate. The PCR 
test continues to be the gold standard in testing, and that is usually sent out to a lab. The rapid 
test is not a PCR test. The antigen test is only accurate when someone has symptoms. The rapid 
test is done in screening, but it is only effective when someone has symptoms.  PCR continues to 
be our gold standard. Commissioner Dickerson said the rapid test is instantaneous and you get 
the results back then. Mrs. Eastwood said when we talk about rapid, we talk about the antigen 
test, and you can get results in about 15 minutes. However, there are some providers that have 
purchased the equipment and are able to do a PCR test inhouse. They can turn those results around 
in a couple hours, whereas sending it off to a lab takes a couple of days. When you are going to 
be tested you can ask if this is a PCR test and if it will be done inhouse or is it an antigen test. 
That helps you know the reliability of the results. Then Commissioner Dickerson asked about the 
antibody test if someone has had Covid and don’t want to get the vaccine. Mrs. Eastwood said 
LabCorp is running the antibody test. Anyone that donates blood is being done automatically. 
Aside from that, talk with your practitioner and they can test you. Commissioner Oestreicher said 
this is an unfair question. You said 38% of the County residents you vaccinated. Mrs. Eastwood 
said have been vaccinated in the State of NC. Commissioner Oestreicher asked how many in 
Caswell County. Mrs. Eastwood said she doesn’t know. The way that they get their information 
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is through the statewide Covid Vaccine Management System. So, anyone who is vaccinated at 
any site in NC feeds into that system. Where we miss information is when people go across the 
border and get vaccinated in Virginia. We have no way of reporting that back to the State. As far 
as the number of vaccines the Health Department has given, Mrs. Eastwood has no idea. The 
Health Department has vaccinated not only Caswell County residents, but also people from 
Virginia and other counties as well. Mrs. Eastwood said she would have to go back and count 
forms to find that out because they enter all their data into the state site. Commissioner Dickerson 
asked if there are any plans to offer the antibody test through the testing setup at the Health 
Department. Mrs. Eastwood said no, but the Health Department is a LabCorp lab so we could do 
it. We have not checked to see if it is covered under our contract, but it may be a cost to the 
patient. The Health Department does draw blood for LabCorp so they could draw that specimen.  
 

CLOSED SESSION 
A motion was made by Commissioner Jefferies, seconded by Commissioner McVey and 

carried unanimously to consider the opioid litigations and the attorney’s findings on relocation 
of objects of remembrance which privilege is hereby acknowledged. NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6) 
with the following individuals permitted to attend: County Manager, Bryan Miller, Clerk to the 
Board, Carla Smith, County Attorney, Brian Ferrell, and Attorney Jake Daniel. 

 
A motion was made by Commissioner McVey, seconded by Commissioner Oestreicher 

and carried unanimously to return to open session at 11:52 am. 
 
County Manager Miller handed out the 2019-2020 Financial Audit information to the 

Board.  
Commissioner Hall said he believes we need to have some discussion for additional 

precautions, because he cannot be around unvaccinated people. Commissioner Dickerson asked 
what Mr. Hall suggested. Commissioner Hall suggested that we know if all Board members are 
vaccinated, address how staff is treated, and who can have access to our buildings, if they are 
not vaccinated. The Delta variant makes people much more ill, and we need to be aware of that. 
Citizens in general should not be in and out of the buildings. Caswell County has lost around 30 
people to the virus. Personal freedoms need to be considered. Chairman Owen feels the Health 
Director can help lead this discussion, and Commissioner Oestreicher asked that Mrs. Eastwood 
make recommendations for all county employees.  

 
ADJOURNMENT: 

Commissioner McVey made a motion at 12:03 pm to adjourn, seconded by Commissioner Owen 
and the motion carried unanimously. 












































































